(If you have difficulty reading this, please let us know. Be sure to adjust your font size for best viewing. )
Be sure to read the follow-up letter below this one
A.M.D.G.

January 2003
Dear Holy Cross Alumni & Friends:
WHAT’S THIS NEWSLETTER?

This is a long but very important Newsletter that is being sent to thousands of Holy Cross Alumni for whom we have email addresses. (Please update your email address if it changes,  and please let us know of others who should receive this newsletter.) Please take the time to study it. 

For little over a year we have been writing about an urgent matter to Holy Cross alumni who had graduated before 1972 and now we are expanding our communications to bring the rest of you up to date.  We started this effort in September of 2001 with a “Letter from 4 Alumni” to over 10,000 older alumni. (It went only to these to minimize the costs involved.)  Early in 2002 several of us older alumni then sent email letters to our classmates in preparation for the Alumni Reunion Weekend on June 6th  at which we conducted a very successful Seminar on the Catholic Identity of Holy Cross. 

These letters had an unbelievably large response as thousands of alumni sent financial contributions and letters stating that they were “deeply concerned about the extent of Holy Cross’ secularization” and “support appropriate measures to correct that condition and preserve Holy Cross’ Catholic character. You can see some of their names on our website.

To review these important seminal letters, please see our website, www.HCCNS.org, under Documents. Feel free to copy, print and distribute them. If you don’t already know, or remember, you will learn about things like:

· Holy Cross on Ash Wednesday supporting and showing the pornographic Vagina Monologues with graphic descriptions of illicit sex acts that were described as “liberating”, (These acts included sexual seduction of a minor, fornication and homosexuality.)

· the active Bisexual Gay Lesbian Club supported by the College, 

· no required Catholic courses for any students, 

· college theologians refusing to agree not to teach heresy, 

· a faculty that is mostly non-Catholic, 

· no Theology or Catholic Studies departments, 

· non-conformance to the official Church definition of a Catholic College, and no plan to do so! 

· the Jesuit Superior General has said: “For some (Jesuit) universities, it is probably too late to restore their Catholic character”.

Most of these facts, and many others, are often not openly reported by the college to the alumni and prospective students. 

Through our above letters, many unaware & frustrated alumni have been informed of what was really happening at their beloved Alma Mater, why it is so important, and what they could do about it. 
Before I describe some recent Problems, Events, Programs and your Action items, let’s review WHY this is important to you, WHY we are doing this and the parallels to the present Church Scandal.

WHY the Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society?

As a result of the great concern by so many alumni in the secularization and non-Catholicism of Holy Cross, we formally inaugurated the Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society (HCCNS) on May 14, 2002. 

According to the HCCNS Mission & Plans, stated in detail on our web site, we exist to renew the Catholic Identity of Holy Cross through gathering and disseminating the truth about what is really happening there and about what a Catholic College should be. 

This is important and vital to our civilization, because it is the Catholic Colleges that should be leading the way in the New Evangelization of the Church and Society. Holy Cross as the premier boutique “Liberal Arts Jesuit Catholic College” should be turning out the many needed lay and religious leaders to Proclaim, Explain & Defend the full Truth of our Roman Catholic Faith. Since it is not doing this, not only is it not fulfilling its responsibility but, because of its ambiguous messages, is misleading many students, alumni and other supporters. I believe that if we, as Holy Cross Alumni, let this continue without exposing it, we are just as guilty as the College is!  

I have personally taken on the present task of founding and leading this organization, not because I have been particularly active at the Cross, and not because I have the free time since I am running a growing high tech business. I have done it because I love my Faith and loved my Catholic Jesuit education at the Cross, and because I have been upset over the years with the changes I noticed. However, I had no idea of how far it had strayed until I began this work in January of last year. I now feel I have a moral obligation to continue and ask, if you agree, to join me and others in this vital task. 

ARE THINGS GOOD ENOUGH?

Do you feel that we are “making a mountain out of a molehill”, that things are okay, that we can’t fight the culture, and after all, most of the students are real good kids, many of whom do volunteer work after graduation, etc?  Well things are not okay!  And, there is a difference between Secular Humanism and Catholicism! If you don’t know or believe what I am talking about, or you need a refresher, see the letters and other documents on our website www.HCCNS.org that will make any real Catholic weep. Additionally, I have hundreds of  letters from Alumni telling us of even more. Because of pride in our Alma Mater, it is often so hard to believe the ugly truth about something you have supported so long. However, just as with the present Church Scandal, one has to be honest with him- or herself, and then go thru the stages of grief to accept the truth.

IS IT TOO LATE?

A few of those who have really kept up on this problem over the years feel it might be too late to change the Cross back into a real Catholic College, but I believe we must try and leave the outcome to the Holy Spirit who can do the impossible and according to His time schedule. However, we have a “NO LOSE” proposition before us. We will either affect the change OR,  in just trying, we will prevent many people from being misled. Students, parents, alumni, benefactors, faculty, bishops, neighbors, fans and others will support or reject Holy Cross with a fuller knowledge of what they are doing, if we do our job. If not, many of these will support a school that, we believe, is actually hurting the faith of its students. 

THE PRESENT CHURCH SCANDAL

As the Pope (Jesus’ Vicar on Earth) has said many times and recently to the bishops in Rome, the real problem is a lack of  sexual morality and the defiance of Church Teaching. Active homosexuals have been allowed to go thru the seminaries and take leadership positions, keeping good men away, and many bishops closed their eyes or protected them. “Good Bye, Good Men”, Michael Rose’s new best selling book is full of details about what is happening in the seminaries, including the Jesuit ones. Many good men are turned away from the priesthood because of the active homosexual subculture.  It’s an old story - sins of the flesh that lead to more sins! Then, to justify sins, Church Teaching is often rejected, sins are not mentioned,  sin grows and compromises consciences, and leaders cover up to both protect themselves and others, as well as to preserve their power. 

PARALLELS between “THE SCANDAL”, the JESUITS and HOLY CROSS

There is a parallel between the Church Scandal and the Holy Cross situation! 

According to official Church Teaching and Canon Law, there is a certain way a Catholic College must act. In 1990, Pope John Paul II, early in his papacy and in his wisdom,  realizing the importance of Catholic Colleges to the Church, wrote the Encyclical, Ex corde Ecclesiae (EcE ), which defines what a Catholic College MUST be to be called Catholic. The US bishops and colleges, after dragging their feet for 10 years, finally approved the US Application of EcE  by a vote of 223 to 31 on  November 11, 1999.  But Holy Cross strongly OBJECTED to this Church Teaching and has made practically no discernable effort to comply. (See their News Release on our site, www.HCCNS.org,  in Documents - Catholic Higher Education, Jesuits, etc.) 

As we continue our gathering of the truth about what is happening at the Cross and with the Jesuits, we begin to see more of the “sins” that are being covered up - homosexuality, lesbianism, fornication, etc. Too often, good people not wanting to be judgmental and in the spirit of “diversity”, close their eyes to irregularities. As with the Church Scandal, as people become more committed to their dissident and disobedient ways, some reject Church Teachings that prohibit them from acting the way they want, and actually reinvent their own Truth and excuses to justify their actions. 

There is a growing body of evidence of this, if one is willing to study it. See one article on our website,  “Are the Jesuits Catholic?” by Paul Shaughnessy S.J. - A Review of “Passionate Uncertainty - Inside the American Jesuits” . This Jesuit states his fellow Jesuits are “Able yet aimless men, hopelessly compromised by perjury” and “Papists who hate the pope, evangelists who have lost the faith”. He also confirms other studies that “the majority of American formatores, Jesuits in charge of training, are homosexual as well”.

THE SOLUTION

Just as in the Church Scandal, I believe much of the fault lies with the Catholic laity who did not courageously speak up.  One Holy Cross Trustee for many years recently told me, things changed so unperceivably slowly over many years before he finally just woke up. Many Alumni, who did wake up a while ago, have tried to fight on their own what they saw that didn’t seem right on the Hill. But acting alone, and with no success, most became frustrated and gave up the fight. 

Therefore, to affect the needed change, we must pray and organize and then act!  Let’s daily ask St. Ignatius & St. Francis Xavier to bless our work and help us.  The time is ripe for our action. John Paul II has led the way with his many statements and EcE, the national Cardinal Newman Society was formed, and the Bishops have overwhelmingly approved the EcE Implementation. With the Church Scandal now waking up many of the laity, and showing  them the necessity of speaking up, we can NOW MAKE A DIFFERENCE IF WE WORK TOGETHER in the HOLY CROSS CARDINAL NEWMAN SOCIETY! 

SOME RECENT PROBLEMS AT THE CROSS

If you don’t have to hear this to start acting because you agree with the problem, you can skip this section. 

Prof. David Gregory is the token Catechism Catholic on an upcoming panel discussion on January 29th at HC on Catholic Colleges & the Crisis in the Church. The panel includes dissidents including the President of Voice of the Faithful which has already been prohibited by many bishops from using church property. If you want to learn more about these people, just type their name and Call To Action or “ Catholic dissident” on your search engine.  You will get enlightening documents like this one that talks about Call To Action (CTA) & Ms. Hellwig. 

The HC President has recently told the Worcester Telegram that HOLY CROSS will show the Vagina Monologues AGAIN in February (11th & 12th) despite enormous opposition from alumni and many in the Holy Cross community! See the Vagina Monologues Section on our Documents Page on our site for detail descriptions and commentary on this pornographic production. 

Fr. McFarland has specifically denied what his Director of Liturgy clearly, with detail drawings, repeatedly told 50 shocked Worcester County Sodalists, - that they were removing the Tabernacle from the Lower Chapel. He has not answered my letter asking about the discrepancy and the full truth!

We have recently learned that The Holy Cross ABIGALE (Association of Bisexuals Gays & Lesbians) Society had in its initial constitution in 1997 a stipulation by the Board of Trustees that it had to act in conformance with Church Teaching. That proviso has since been removed to the shock of, and without the knowledge of,  Alumni and Trustees.  

Archbishop Weekland, the most liberal & dissident Bishop in the country, was selected for an Honorary Degree at Holy Cross at the last graduation. With protests by many alumni, helped by the exposure of his homosexual sinfulness and a $450,000 secret payoff, the invitation was very quietly removed without an explanation! See the Article in the Document Section of our site “Archbishop Weakland’s Legacy” and think of the mind set of those at the Cross choosing and approving his getting an Honorary Degree. Many of his beliefs are the same as his friends,  Bishop Gumbleton,  who recently spoke at Holy Cross (See below), and Bishop Clark who will speak on the 1/29/03 panel above. 

Do you know about the recent killing of a Holy Cross student by another? We haven’t investigated this but here’s one email we received from an alumnus. “The latest utter disaster-tragedy is the murder of one student by another.  I have found that the killer was thrown off campus for assaulting his RA last year (why not just thrown out altogether?), and was well known for being obnoxious and nasty, was barred from at least one class by the professor.  During the assault that resulted in the other young man’s death, the rest of the students stood by in shock, and after the violence was over, they reportedly moved the dying person out of the apartment partially in fear of getting in trouble themselves for being there. Fr. McFarland has gone into some form of denial, told some faculty this incident is not as bad as it might appear (someone is dead....how much worse does it have to get to be really noticeable?), is not pushing for the school to investigate the other students and their behavior, made public statements about how careful the school has to be to avoid overreacting and being unfair to anyone.”  

OUR REUNION SEMINAR 

The BIG HCCNS News was our successful Holy Cross Catholic Identity Seminar at Reunion Weekend 6/7/02 at Hogan. We expected about 50 people but had over 150 and many couldn’t get in!. The Worcester Catholic Free Press and Telegram & Gazette reported on it both before and after. The 4 distinguished speakers and their presentations were superbly received with much applause. Read all about it on our website which includes the text of three of the presentations. Read Prof. Michael Pakaluk’s stunning explanation of why Holy Cross is really now not Catholic, and why a Clark University is even more Catholic than Holy Cross. Don’t hesitate to copy & distribute the talks as they are very powerful!

Fr. Rieser of the Religious Study Department said an Opening prayer and, as did Prof. O’Brien, Director of the CREC (Center of Religion, Ethics & Culture), spoke after the presentations. All this plus the Q & A and other remarks are available on audio tape for only $10 which can be ordered on our site! See www.HCCNS.org home page. 

After the Seminar, I spoke at my class of ’57 meeting pointing out that the biggest reason for more alumni not coming to the Reunion (less than 20%) and financially contributing is because they have been turned off by HC.  And, that by working with the HCCNS on Seminars like this, exploring some of their concerns, Holy Cross can get many of these back. We are hoping to have another Seminar on 6/7/03 again with some great speakers. Put it on your calendar now. 

SOME OTHER EVENTS

Holy Cross Events below are from the HC Web Site Calendar. Note what the CREC (Center for Religion, Ethics and Culture) is doing at the Cross with your money. It was formed a little over a year ago with “a special responsibility to develop and support Catholic intellectual life” at the College.

9/12 “Building Bridges - gay and lesbian Catholics and the Church. HC Hogan 9 AM to 4:30 PM.. 

10/4 7PM  Friday “The Moral and Spiritual Costs in a Culture of War” Hogan Ballroom - Bishop Thomas Gumbleton, Auxiliary Bishop of Detroit. Sponsored by the CREC and the Agape Community in Hardwich, Mass a pacifist group. Gumbleton has on numerous occasions spoken out in favor of homosexuality and has urged homosexual priests to “come out”.  At a NAMBLA (North American Man-Boy Love Association) Conference he said “When the Church listens to gay people, it will see love between gays as the same between married people.”

10/28/02 7:30 PM “From Vatican II to the Next Papacy” Rehm Library. A talk on the 40th Anniversary of Vatican II by Robert Kaiser and John Allen. Sponsored by CREC. They are Rome correspondents for Time magazine and National Catholic Reporter respectively.  Guess what they will be doing on their way to Holy Cross?  Addressing “Call To Action” conferences! If you don’t know who Call to Action is, just doing a little web surfing. <http://www.socialweb.net/Events/detail.lasso?id=11371>

11/9/02  in Washington DC. National Cardinal Newman Society (CNS) Annual Conference and Banquet. Conference on Catholic Campus Life followed by Awards Reception & Banquet. Tom Monaghan received the John Henry Newman Award & Yours Truly was given an Ex Corde Ecclesiae Award for significant contribution to the renewal of Catholic higher education.  This recognition by the CNS shows the importance of our work. Thanks to all who have helped in this effort!!! 

2003 REUNION WEEKENDS 

Friday, May 30th – Sunday, June 1st  - 5th to 25th (Classes of ‘98, ‘93, ‘88 ‘83, ’78) Plans to be determined. 

Friday, June 6th – Sunday, June 8th ( 30th and earlier –Classes of  ‘73. ‘68, ‘63, ‘58, ‘53 &  Purple Knights) We expect to have another Seminar with Charlie Rice, ’53,  Prof. Emeritus of Law at Notre Dame, planned. 

SEE & USE OUR PUBLIC WEBSITE --   www.HCCNS.org
Our website is a booming success and has been visited thousands of times in the last few months. It is full of important letters, articles and news for your use and that can be forwarded to others. There are lists of our supporters, people you can contact and links to other important sites. Post your comments, complaints, questions and thoughts on our Bulletin Board Forum. Be sure to read the new items that are added daily,  like: 

Vagina Monologues & The Sex Abuse Scandal, A Letter to HC Magazine by Charles Rice '53 -8/29/02,
“How to Make Sure “Catholic” Colleges Are REALLY Catholic, 

Letters between a Freshman Woman and Father McFarland on the Vagina Monologues,

Letters to the Board of Trustees with 8 significant enclosures and their response,

Strong letters to Fr. McFarland with copies sent to Church Officials who are listed on the site,

Student’s letter calling for a Theology Department (did you know there isn’t one?!),

A list of the Board of Trustees with their addresses, phone numbers and email addresses. 

OUR PROGRAMS & YOUR ACTION

Besides our Mission outlined above and our Plans stated on our web site, we will continue to develop the HCCNS into a large and strong group of alumni and friends who share our goals. Working together we look forward to gathering and disseminating important information about Holy Cross and promoting discussion with all interested parties on the Catholicity of Holy Cross. As stated above, we will either change it (up to the Holy Spirit) or provide vital information to others.  

We ask you to join us in this crucial effort by doing the following:

1. Carefully review what we have said in this letter,

2. Study the material on our website,

3. Register on our Website making sure we have your updated contact information especially email address, check off your level of interest in our Mission, your agreement with 2000 other Alumni with our Statement of Action,  and give us any of your comments,

4. Email us your Holy Cross experiences,  thoughts, questions and suggestions,

5. Communicate with our supporters listed on our website,

6. Post your questions, comments, etc. on our website Bulletin Board Discussion Forum, 

7. Let others know of our efforts and send us their email addresses, (We can mail to close relatives of those who don’t have email.)

8. Forward information from our site to your classmates and others, 

9. Contribute financially to our work. We need money for mailings, seminars, advertising, and database & internet development. See website for Credit Card payments or MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO: HCCNS And mail to: 

Vic Melfa, President, Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society, 19 Deerfield Way, Westboro, MA 01581

12. Join the national CNS & get their FREE newsletter to know what’s going on at Catholic Colleges. See www.CardinalNewmanSociety.org. 

13. If you support Holy Cross financially, find out exactly where your money is going, and make sure it is truly “Lifting High The Cross”. 

14. Write or call Fr. McFarland, Holy Cross Officers, and Board of Trustees (contact info on our site) as well as appropriate Newspapers, Magazines, etc. (see links page) copying all relevant parties, and please copy me. 

15. Local people - see HC calendar & come to the Cross - lectures, talks, seminars, etc. Let me know!

 

THINK ABOUT THESE WORDS! ---  DID YOU MEAN THEM OR NOT?

“Holy Cross, O Holy Cross, Thy sons are loyal true and strong.  Thy purple Banner floats on high. Thy honored name shall never die. O Holy Cross,  O Holy Cross---“ 

 

God Bless you all!! Thank you in advance for your help and support. 

May Saints Ignatius Loyola and Francis Xavier Help Us & The College of the Holy Cross!

Vic Melfa, Crusader Class of 1957

Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society

www.HolyCrossCardinalNewmanSociety.org
Vic@TheTrainingAssociates.com 

508-890-8500, 800-241-8868 

Personal Fax: 718-535-5417

             Home: 508-870-2925

 

(If you do not want to be on this mailing list please reply with the word REMOVE in the subject.) 

«BlankMergeField»
FOLLOW UP LETTER

Subject:: My letter to you last week re Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society

Dear Post 1971 Holy Cross Graduate: 

As stated in my letter of last week, if you have returned our previous email with REMOVE in the subject, you will be removed from our list as soon as possible. It will take a few days. If you don’t want to see THIS EMAIL, please just delete it, and please accept my sincere apology. 

I am writing this to all of you to quickly clarify some of the items about which some of you have emailed me. Many of you were supportive of our efforts and, over the next few months, we  intend to further address these issues and your comments. We look forward to an open and rewarding dialogue.  

First, I am very sorry and apologize for having implied in anyway that being a homosexual is wrong or sinful. I was addressing only homosexual actions which I believe, as the Catholic Church teaches and our Catechism states, is sinful.  Also, I don’t intend to judge anyone, because I believe only God can do that. I know some of you may still disagree with my view on this which of course is your right and which I respect. 

The Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society is not legally connected with Holy Cross College in anyway except as individual alumni, students or faculty. We are an independent non-profit group of Alumni and others who are concerned about its Catholic Identity and who gather and disseminate information on this subject. Our website, www.hccns.org is public and explains our Mission & Plans. It posts news and many documents about our concerns, including letters that disagree with us. It also has an open Discussion Forum where anyone may post his or her thoughts, both Pro and Con. You are welcome & encouraged to use it as some of you already have. 

We understand Holy Cross has many great things going for it, and many great students and alumni. I personally loved my 4 years there. We are just expressing our opinions and don’t fault others for expressing theirs. We do believe, however, there are certain things that are right or wrong, and feel we have the right to express that. We understand and accept that some people disagree with us. Some want to dialogue and some don’t. Fine. We are not trying to force anything on anyone. We wish to have such conversation and argument with respect for each other, and believe we have done so.  If there is anything that someone feels we are saying is false, we want to know about it because we don’t want to spread untruths. We do believe in open dialogue and tolerance of other’s opinions. 

We have been communicating with HC Alumni for over a year. We started with pre 1972 graduates because of 2 reasons. One, with limited volunteer resources we could not handle more and had to start someplace. Secondly, the original group of HCCNS supporters were us older folks who were at Holy Cross when Catholic Religion & Philosophy courses were required, and most of our supporters feel that some of them should be returned. We are not discriminating against women, who came in after this time, and many of our younger supporters are women. 

We do have thousands of Holy Cross Alumni of all ages as supporters and many of their names are listed on our public site. We had a very successful and open Seminar on HC’s Catholic Identity at the last Reunion at Holy Cross, and many have praised our work. We were given the Ex Corde Award from the national Cardinal Newman Society, - which is supported by most bishops and with which we also have no legal connection. 

We have gathered email addresses from many different sources and from many different people. Since we readily remove anyone who wishes, we feel there is nothing wrong in using the addresses to communicate with other alumni who wish to discuss Holy Cross matters. We don’t believe this is spam. We believe this is good for the college. This voluntary communication amongst individual alumni has been about our mutual interests in making Holy Cross a better place and more Catholic, on which subject even the Jesuit Superior General has commented. 

Thank you very much for your attention.  God Bless you all!!

Sincerely,

